33 East Main Street Suite 500 Madison, WI 53703-3095

Mailing Address: P.O. Box 2038 Madison, WI 53701-2038

Phone: 608.257.7181

Fax: 608.257.2508

www.murphydesmond.com

Ronald M. Trachtenberg
Direct Line 608.268.5575
Facsimile 608.257.2508
rtrachtenberg@murphydesmond.com



20 February 2012

Chair and Members
Plan Commission
c/o Mr. Bradley J. Murphy
Planning Director
Dept. of Planning and Development
City of Madison
215 Martin Luther King Jr. Blvd.
Madison WI 53703

Re: Joseph D. McCormick/JD McCormick Company, LLC/JDM Properties LLC

and Dennis Catterson

202 and 206 N. Brooks Street, Madison Wisconsin

Dear Chair and Members of the City of Madison Plan Commission:

We are the attorneys for Joseph D. McCormick/JD McCormick Company, LLC/JDM Properties LLC and Dennis Catterson, the owners of 202 and 206 N. Brooks Street. Those two properties comprise a total of six residential units assessed at a combined \$902,300.00 including a combined approximately \$125,000.00 in land value. My clients have applied for a demolition permit and for PUD zoning to demolish the two existing structures and to build a unified five story 14 residential unit apartment building, which according to the PDD application is a new investment of \$2,500,000.00, which would result in a value of approximately \$2,625,000.00.

There are two issues before the Plan Commission. The first and primary issue is whether the PDD application can or should be approved in light of the use constraints of the Regent Street-South Campus Neighborhood Plan. The second and secondary issue is whether the PDD application should be approved in light of a certain architectural recommendation in the Regent Street-South Campus Neighborhood Plan.

As to the first issue, as noted by Plan staff, the City Comprehensive Plan identifies the subject site and the surrounding area for uses related to the University of Wisconsin campus, identifying such uses to include student, faculty and employee housing. Plan staff correctly states that the subject proposed residential development can be found to be consistent with the land use recommendation of the Campus designation in the City Comprehensive Plan. Plan Staff also notes the proposed use is consistent with surrounding development.

Plan Commission City of Madison 20 February 2012 Page 2

Notwithstanding conformity with the City Comprehensive Plan, Plan staff argues that the subject is inconsistent with the land use recommendations of the 2008 Regent Street-South Campus Neighborhood Plan, hereinafter "Neighborhood Plan". That plan designates the subject site as "academic/research", referencing the University of Wisconsin's 2005 Campus Master Plan which identifies the site for the future construction of the Educational Services Building. Effectively, there is only one real future owner and developer of such an "academic/research" facility, the University of Wisconsin—Madison.

In a letter dated January 5, 2012 from Gary A. Brown, Director of Campus Planning and Landscape Architecture, University of Wisconsin-Madison, the University of Wisconsin has objected to the PUD before the City as "inconsistent" with the Neighborhood Plan (the proposed project is not an "academic/research" facility). While Mr. Brown notes that the University of Wisconsin had an option on the subject site, it let that option lapse in 2006 because of the lack of land acquisition funds. Mr. Brown notes that this site is suggested for the future expansion of the School of Education's Teachers Education and Educational Science facilities and that the School of Education has begun discussing its future options for expansion and a review of funding scenarios. No timetable nor likelihood is provided by Mr. Brown. The University of Wisconsin has no legal claim to the subject site by way of any current option nor has it attempted to negotiate one.

As noted by Plan staff, 1208-1214 Spring Street is a site within the Neighborhood Plan that was also restricted to "academic/research" uses. But as to that site, Mr. Brown noted that the University of Wisconsin did not plan to acquire the site and effectively waived any objection to the proposed residential development (and developed) for that site. In other words, the sanctity of the Neighborhood Plan and its delineated uses is subject to enforcement or waiver by the University of Wisconsin and the University of Wisconsin, through the City, has effectively reserved private property for government acquisition and redevelopment, denying the right of redevelopment to the private property owner.

What is essentially happening is that the University of Wisconsin, a government entity, is attempting to use the City, a government entity, and its neighborhood planning process, to reserve for itself, the University of Wisconsin, the future right to redevelop the subject site, not allowing the private land owner the full potential use of the site and without compensation to that landowner. In other words, the University of Wisconsin is requesting that the City inversely condemn the subject parcel at the sole risk and expense of the City for the sole benefit and without cost to the University of Wisconsin. Reservation of development rights by a government authority for use by another government authority is among the classical definitions of inverse condemnation.

Plan Commission City of Madison 20 February 2012 Page 3

If the University of Wisconsin wants to acquire the subject site, the University can attempt to negotiate an option to purchase the property, either in the present state or in a redeveloped state, or condemn the subject site now or later.

Plan staff has recommended that the PDD application and related demolition application be placed on file pending an indefinite review of and potential amendment to the Neighborhood Plan. However, at best that action would be a temporary taking under inverse condemnation laying the City, and potentially only the City, open to substantial damages and actual and necessary attorney's fees. By approving the rezoning of 1208-1214 Spring Street, the City has acknowledged that it can approve a rezoning that is not strictly consistent with the use requirements of the Neighborhood Plan.

The second issue is one of design. While Plan staff notes that the proposed structure is generally consistent with the bulk requirement of the Neighborhood Plan, the Neighborhood Plan recommends certain specified step-backs along the street facades which the proposed structure is not in strict compliance with. Plan staff also notes that the Urban Design Commission has given the proposed structure initial approval. We believe that the Plan Commission should give all due deference to the Urban Design Commission on that point.

We respectfully request that the Plan Commission forward this project, both the PDD and the requested demolition, on to the City Council with a favorable recommendation. Any action to place this project on file, with or without prejudice, will constitute a taking, an inverse condemnation, laying the City open to damages and actual and necessary attorney's fees.

V W Low

Ronald M. Trachtenberg

ry truly your

RMT:srp 25904.120459 Plan Commission lt

Enclosures

cc:

Mr. Joseph D. McCormick HAND DELIVERED

Mr. Dennis M. Catterson HAND DELIVERED